

- "Evanston, Illinois, Becomes First U.S. City to Pay Reparations to Black Residents." *NBC*, March 23, 2021.
  - https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/evanston-illinois-becomes-first-u-s-city-pay-reparations-blacks-n1261791.
- Attkisson, Sharyl. "Following The Bailout Money To Wells Fargo." *CBS*, February 9, 2009. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/following-the-bailout-money-to-wells-fargo/.
- CNN. "Bailed out Banks," Special Report: The Rescue edition. Accessed May 24, 2022. https://money.cnn.com/news/specials/storysupplement/bankbailout/.
- Benner, Katie. "Wachovia Apologizes for Slavery Ties." *CNN*, June 2, 2005. https://money.cnn.com/2005/06/02/news/fortune500/wachovia\_slavery/.
- Bennett, Robert. "South's Stellar Bank Gambles on Growth." *New York Times*, August 3, 1986. https://www.nytimes.com/1986/08/03/business/south-s-stellar-bank-gambles-on-growth.html.
- Blackmon, Douglas. "A Different Kind of Slavery." *Wall Street Journal*, March 29, 2008. https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB120674340028272915.
- Atlanta Police Foundation. "Board Members." Accessed May 25, 2022. https://atlantapolicefoundation.org/about-us/board-members/.
- Booker, Cory. H.R. 40 Commission to Study and Develop Reparation Proposals for African-Americans Act, Pub. L. No. S.1083 (2019). https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/1083.
- Branigin, Anne. "A Liberal North Carolina Town Has Unanimously Voted to Give Its Black Residents Reparations." *The Root*, July 15, 2020.
  - https://www.theroot.com/a-liberal-north-carolina-town-has-unanimously-voted-to-1844389058.
- Disability Rights Education & Defense Fund. "California Passes Landmark Law to Provide Reparations to Survivors of State-Sponsored Forced Sterilization," July 13, 2021. https://dredf.org/2021/07/13/california-passes-landmark-law-to-provide-reparations-to-survivors-of-state-sponsored-forced-sterilization/.
- Conyers, John. Commission to Study Reparation Proposals for African Americans Act, Pub. L. No. H.R.3745 (1989). https://www.congress.gov/bill/101st-congress/house-bill/3745.
- Nasdaq. "CXW Institutional Holdings," March 31, 2022.
  - https://www.nasdag.com/market-activity/stocks/cxw/institutional-holdings, 7.
- Davis, Charles. "Wells Fargo's Prison Cash Cow." *Salon*, April 11, 2012. https://www.salon.com/2012/04/11/wells\_fargos\_prison\_cash\_cow/.
- Dayen, David. "The Private Prison Divestment Movement Just Had an Incredible Week." *In These Times*, March 14, 2019.
  - https://inthesetimes.com/article/private-prison-divestment-jpmorgan-ocasio-cortez-wells-fargo.
- Donnan, Shawn, Ann Choi, Hannah Levitt, and Christopher Cannon. "Wells Fargo Rejected Half Its Black Applicants in Mortgage Refinancing Boom." *Bloomberg*, March 10, 2022. https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2022-wells-fargo-black-home-loan-refinancing/?sref=7G1w YRwK.
- Donnan, Shawn, Hannah Levitt, and Ann Choi. "NYC Won't Open Wells Fargo Accounts Over Racial Disparities." *Bloomberg*, April 8, 2022. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-04-08/nyc-won-t-open-wells-fargo-accounts-over-racial-disparities?sref=7G1wYRwK.
- "End of the Convict Lease System." In *New Georgia Encyclopedia*. The New South and the New Slavery: Convict Labor in Georgia. University of Georgia Libraries. Accessed May 24, 2022. https://georgia-exhibits.galileo.usg.edu/spotlight/convict-labor/feature/end-of-the-convict-lease-sy stem.

- Fandos, Nicholas. "House Panel Advances Bill to Study Reparations in Historic Vote." *New York Times*, April 14, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/04/14/us/politics/reparations-slavery-house.html.
- Flitter, Emily. "At Wells Fargo, a Quest to Increase Diversity Leads to Fake Job Interviews." *New York Times*, May 20, 2022.
  - https://www.nytimes.com/2022/05/19/business/wells-fargo-fake-interviews.html?smid=em-share.
- Francis-Smith, Janice. "A Century Later, Reparations for Greenwood Still Elusive." *The Journal Record*, February 22, 2022.
  - https://journalrecord.com/2022/02/22/a-century-later-reparations-for-greenwood-still-elusive/.
- Nasdaq. "GEO Institutional Holdings," March 31, 2022.
  - https://www.nasdaq.com/market-activity/stocks/geo/institutional-holdings, 6.
- Georgia Trust for Historic Preservation. "Chattahoochee Brick Company." Accessed May 24, 2022. https://www.georgiatrust.org/places-in-peril/chattahoochee-brick-company/.
- Glenza, Jessica. "Rosewood Massacre a Harrowing Tale of Racism and the Road toward Reparations." *Guardian*, January 3, 2016.
  - https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2016/jan/03/rosewood-florida-massacre-racial-violence-reparations.
- Hills, Thomas. "First National Bank of Atlanta." In *New Georgia Encyclopedia*. University of Georgia Press, August 27, 2019.
  - https://www.georgiaencyclopedia.org/articles/business-economy/first-national-bank-of-atlanta/.
- "History of Wells Fargo." Accessed May 24, 2022. https://www.wellsfargo.com/about/corporate/history/.
- Jackson Lee, Sheila. Commission to Study and Develop Reparation Proposals for African-Americans Act, Pub. L. No. H.R. 40 (2019). https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/40.
- ——. Commission to Study and Develop Reparation Proposals for African-Americans Act, Pub. L. No. H.R. 40 (2021). https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/40/cosponsors.
- "Jails Fargo: Banking on Immigrant Detention." National People's Action and Public Accountability Initiative, September 2012.
  - https://public-accountability.org/wp-content/uploads/wells\_fargo\_-\_banking\_on\_immigrant\_detention.pdf#page=9.
- Janofsky, Michael. "A New Hope for Dreams Suspended by Segregation." *New York Times*, July 31, 2005.
  - https://www.nytimes.com/2005/07/31/education/a-new-hope-for-dreams-suspended-by-segregation.html.
- The United States Department of Justice. "Justice Department Reaches Settlement with Wells Fargo Resulting in More Than \$175 Million in Relief for Homeowners to Resolve Fair Lending Claims," July 12, 2012.
  - https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-reaches-settlement-wells-fargo-resulting-more-175-million-relief.
- Kelly, Jack. "Wells Fargo Forced To Pay \$3 Billion For The Bank's Fake Account Scandal." *Forbes*, February 24, 2020.
  - https://www.forbes.com/sites/jackkelly/2020/02/24/wells-fargo-forced-to-pay-3-billion-for-the-bank s-fake-account-scandal/?sh=6b56c70742d2.
- Kennedy, Merrit. "Decades Later, Victims of Chicago Police Torture Paid Reparations." NPR, January 5, 2016.
  - https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2016/01/05/462040444/decades-later-victims-of-chicago-police-torture-paid-reparations.
- Kirk, Mimi. "Forced Laborers Built Atlanta's Streets. How Should the City Remember Them?" *Bloomberg*, March 31, 2017, sec. City Lab.
  - https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-03-31/atlanta-s-fight-to-memorialize-neo-slavery?sref=7G1wYRwK.

- Charlotte-Mecklenburg Police Foundation. "Leading the Community by Example," April 4, 2019. https://web.archive.org/web/20191125105312/http:/charlottepolicefoundation.org/about-the-foundation/our-leadership.php.
- Levitt, Hannah. "Wells Fargo Lifts CEO Scharf's Pay 20% to \$24.5 Million for 2021." *Bloomberg*, March 14, 2022.
  - https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-14/wells-fargo-lifts-ceo-scharf-s-pay-20-to-24-5-million-for-2021?sref=7G1wYRwK.
- Levs, Joshua. "Bank Chain Apologizes for Involvement in Slavery." *NPR*. Atlanta, GA, June 3, 2005. https://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=4678925.
- Linly, Zack. "Gov. Newsom Signs Bill Appointing Reparations Task Force for Black Americans in California." *The Root*, October 1, 2020.
  - https://www.theroot.com/gov-newsom-signs-bill-appointing-reparations-task-forc-1845243190.
- Lockhart, P.R. "America Is Having an Unprecedented Debate about Reparations. What Comes Next?" *Vox*, June 20, 2019.
  - https://www.vox.com/identities/2019/6/20/18692949/congress-reparations-slavery-discrimination-hr-40-coates-glover.
- Merzbach, Scott. "Amherst Council Establishes Reparations Fund." *Daily Hampshire Gazette*, June 23, 2021.
  - https://www.gazettenet.com/Amherst-Town-Council-establishes-reparations-fund-41095651.
- ——. "Amherst Will Petition State for Reparations Initiative." *Daily Hampshire Gazette*, March 9, 2022. https://www.gazettenet.com/Amherst-pursuing-special-legislation-for-reparations-45408709.
- Naggiar, Stacey. "Victims of Forced Sterilization to Receive \$10 Million from North Carolina." *NBC*, July 25, 2013.
  - https://www.nbcnews.com/nightly-news/victims-forced-sterilization-receive-10-million-north-carolin a-flna6c10753957.
- Seattle Police Foundation. "Our Partners." Accessed May 25, 2022.
  - https://web.archive.org/web/20200610121049/https://www.seattlepolicefoundation.org/lp1/our-part ners.
- Paschal, Olivia, and Madeleine Carlisle. "Read Ta-Nehisi Coates's Testimony on Reparations." *Atlantic*, June 19, 2019.
  - https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2019/06/ta-nehisi-coates-testimony-house-reparations-hr-40/592042/.
- "Predecessor Timeline." Accessed May 24, 2022.
  - https://dcr.lib.unc.edu/indexablecontent/uuid:8dd705fc-91ed-4b9a-8963-36ef1ad17a02.
- Prentice, Chris, Pete Schroeder, and Imani Moise. "Wells Fargo to Pay \$3 Billion to U.S., Admits Pressuring Workers in Fake-Accounts Scandal." *Reuters*, February 21, 2020. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-wells-fargo-scandal-deal/u-s-authorities-to-announce-deal-over
- -wells-fargos-sales-practices-scandal-sources-idUSKBN20F2KN. Reparations for Burge Torture Victims Ordinance (2015).
  - https://web.archive.org/web/20170127165945/https:/www.cityofchicago.org/content/dam/city/dept s/dol/supp\_info/Burge-Reparations-Information-Center/ORDINANCE.pdf.
- Resolution in support of recognition and redress for Linnentown (2021).
  - https://www.accgov.com/DocumentCenter/View/75675/Linnentown-Resolution---Final-Version.
- Robertson, Gary. "Virginia Lawmakers OK Payout to Forced Sterilization Survivors." *Reuters*, February 26, 2015.
  - https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-virginia-sterilization/virginia-lawmakers-ok-payout-to-force d-sterilization-survivors-idUSKBN0LU2D420150226.
- Rosenblatt, Joel. "Wells Fargo Sued by Black Borrower for Refinance 'Redlining." *Bloomberg*, March 18, 2022.

- https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-19/wells-fargo-sued-by-black-borrower-for-refinance-redlining?sref=7G1wYRwK.
- Samuel, Molly. "Debate Over Empty Lot Unearths Ugly Piece of Atlanta History." *WABE*, June 1, 2016. https://www.wabe.org/debate-over-empty-lot-unearths-ugly-piece-atlanta-history/.
- Slater, Eric. "Working With Chicago Requires a Disclosure on Slavery." *LA Times*, October 6, 2002. https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2002-oct-06-na-slavery6-story.html.
- Charlotte-Mecklenburg Police Foundation. "Sponsors," April 4, 2019. https://web.archive.org/web/20191125071458/http:/charlottepolicefoundation.org/sponsors.php.
- Storey, Steve. "Georgia Railroad." *Rail GA*. Accessed May 24, 2022. https://web.archive.org/web/20120201014000/http:/railga.com/georgia.html.
- Sweet, Ken. "Wells Fargo to Pay \$2.1 Billion for Role in Housing Bubble." *Associated Press*, August 1, 2018. https://apnews.com/article/42e2b298531f4f5694fd9642b8631787.
- "The Case for Reparations in Tulsa, Oklahoma." Human Rights Watch, May 29, 2020. https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/05/29/case-reparations-tulsa-oklahoma.
- National African-American Reparations Commission. "The Evanston Municipal Reparations Symposium Communique," January 6, 2022. https://reparationscomm.org/naarc-news/events/dec-2021-evanston-municipal-reparations-symposium-communique/.
- "The Wall Street Banks Still Financing Private Prisons." The Center for Popular Democracy, April 2019. https://populardemocracy.org/sites/default/files/%28Updated%29%202019%20Data%20Brief%20 The%20Wall%20Street%20Banks%20Still%20Financing%20Private%20Prisons%20FINAL%20E MBARGOED%20UNTIL%204-8-19%201030am.pdf#page=3.
- "Together We'll Go Far: Wells Fargo & Company Annual Report 2008." Wells Fargo, 2009. https://www.wellsfargohistory.com/assets/pdf/annual-reports/2008-annual-report.pdf#page=6.
- United Press International. "Wachovia, First Atlanta Merger Announced," June 17, 1985. https://www.upi.com/Archives/1985/06/17/Wachovia-First-Atlanta-mergerannounced/8980487828 800/.
- Wayne, Leslie. "Acquisition Planned by Wachovia." *New York Times*, June 25, 1991. https://www.nytimes.com/1991/06/25/business/acquisition-planned-by-wachovia.html.
- Wells Fargo. "Wachovia Is Now Wells Fargo." Accessed May 24, 2022. https://www.wellsfargo.com/about/corporate/wachovia/.
- Wells Fargo. "Wells Fargo 2021 Annual Report," 2022.

  https://www08.wellsfargomedia.com/assets/pdf/about/investor-relations/annual-reports/2021-annual-report.pdf#page=17.
- Prison Legal News. "Wells Fargo Bankrolls Private Prison Companies, Immigrant Detention," November 8, 2014.

  https://www.prisonlegalnews.org/news/2014/nov/8/wells-fargo-bankrolls-private-prison-companies -immigrant-detention/.
- Wright, Colleen. "St. Petersburg City Council Approves 'reparations' to Address Structural Racism."

  Tampa Bay Times, December 10, 2021.

  https://www.tampabay.com/news/st-petersburg/2021/12/10/st-petersburg-city-council-accepts-structural-racism-study-to-right-wrongs/.